



British Society for Neuroendocrinology

Annual General Meeting

Monday 4th July 2011 
Downing College, Cambridge
In attendance  - >25 members of the Society

In the chair  - Alison Douglas (AD)

1. Apologies for absence 
Domingo Tortonese, Stafford Lightman, Simon Luckman 

2. Approval of the minutes of the 2010 AGM Rouen.
The minutes were approved as a fair and accurate record of the meeting, Proposed, Dave Grattan (DG), Seconded, John Morris (JMo).
3. Matters arising from the minutes- minor changes to the BSN rules

The meeting was informed of the proposal that the role of the head of the grants committee should be removed from the remit of the treasurer and become a separate role which would be held by Allison Fulford (AF).  This would require a minor amendment to the wording of the constitution which currently states: 

‘The treasurer shall be responsible for keeping the accounts of the Society and shall liaise with the Examiner of Accounts. The Treasurer shall chair the Grants subcommittee.’ 
This change was approved by the membership. Proposed, Gareth Leng (GL), Seconded, Clive Coen (CC). 

4. Chair’s report 

AD started her report indicating that she was very pleased to represent the society.  She indicated that during the year the committee had been reshaped with the variety of roles (treasurer, membership secretary, grants committee) previously held by the treasurer being split. 

A major discussion at the last AGM had centred on ways to increase the distribution of BSN funds.  This had formed a major item of steering committee business last autumn and resulted in a new grants scheme being launched in 2010: the ‘Student Project Support Grant’ which AF would report on later in the AGM. AD reported that the society remains in a very healthy position and handed over to specific committee members to summarise specific activities of the BSN during the last year. 

5. Treasurer’s report
Megan Holmes (MH) reported that the BSN remained financially secure. 

MH reported that the main income remained the membership and Journal; while both were reduced in 2010, relative to 2009, income remained in excess of £161K and exceeded expenditure.  Expenditure was £99.5K in 2010 and had increased relative to 2009 due to increased grants awarded and conference support.   N.B. Funding under the first round of the new student support grant was awarded in 2011 and so did not feature in 2010 accounts.  Next year’s accounts are predicted to show a further increase in expenditure due to the new grants scheme and investment in the BSN website.

GL asked about the decrease in journal income.  JMo responded that the decrease in income had been predicted by Wiley-Blackwell as there had been major exchange rate fluctuations.  

MH reported that she was aware that the current return on the held reserve was low and that she was investigating alternatives for when current fixed term contracts finish. 
John Russell (JR) reiterated that the low interest rate meant that effectively Society assets were diminishing in the light of inflationary increases, hence the need to look for alternate accounts, reminded the meeting of the FSA guarantee and asked if the BSN was secure that its accounts, while held within different named banks, are all covered given that many banks are own by parent companies.  MH - indicated that she was aware of this issue and the banks were regarded as separate re the FSA guarantee. 
6. Membership secretary’s report

Kevin O’Byrne (KOB) reported that membership remained buoyant at 179, contrasting with other scientific societies which had seen decreased membership.  The BSN continues to have a healthy post graduate student population but the number of post doctoral members had declined. Overseas membership remained relatively stable (-2). 36 members had not renewed in 2010-11.  KOB indicated that the problem with online membership experienced last year have been resolved.  
Giles Yeo (GY) asked if there was a plan to develop membership. AD responded that of course we would like to increase membership and that one of the aims of the new website would be to increase engagement and thus membership. GL suggested that some Scandinavian countries had small communities of neuroendocrinologists, too small to merit their own national societies and they should be encouraged to join the BSN. Germany was also suggested as an additional country that might contain potential BSN members.  

7. Meeting secretary’s report 

Numbers at this meeting - 23 members of the Turkish Neuroendocrine society, ~98 UK/others.  About 80 BSN members were attending the 2011 meeting. 

AD reported that the annual BSN meeting in 2012 would be held in Aberdeen (8-10th July, subject to check of Phys soc meeting dates)
The Annual BSN in 2013 may be held in Manchester, although the possibility of a reciprocal meeting with the Turkish neuroendocrine society was also being discussed. 

DG reminded the AGM that the BSN would not hold an annual meeting in 2014 as this is the year in which the next ICN would be held in Australasia. 

8. Grant panel co-ordinator’s report 

The grants committee is made up of 5 members of the BSN steering committee, awarding grants under the following schemes: International conference travel fund, Research visit grant, Undergraduate student laboratory experience grants, Symposium support, Student travel grants, Student Project Support Grant.  There had been a steady stream of applications for all schemes.  3 research visits had recently been funded along with 8 of the new student project support grants.  10 travel awards (out of 20 applications) and 7 summer student experience grants had also been awarded. 

AF was asked about the possibility of using funds to create a new scheme awarding pilot grants for post doctoral students.  It was agreed that this could be covered by the existing travel grant scheme and that this area had been debated at last year’s AGM and subsequent committee meetings.  There was a feeling was that there were existing schemes available from other sources and that the BSN should not duplicate such scheme, hence the development of the Student Project Support Grant. It was maintained that postdoctoral pump priming support specifically for Neuroendocrinologists would be especially valuable in the current academic/funding climate. Fran Ebling (FE) commented that it would be good to allow the new grant scheme to embed for a year and to review after that time.  FE also suggested that recipients of the Student Project Support Grant be asked to contribute a lay summary of their work to the website.  

AF was also asked about funding studentships.  JMo indicated that the financial implications of this were too great for the BSN to take on at this time. 
It was suggested to the AGM that recipients of the summer student experience grants be given BSN membership for 1 year and registration and accommodation at the following BSN annual meeting. This suggestion met with support. Proposed, Joanne Murrray, Seconded, JMo 
(Clerks note – the details with regard to years in which the BSN does not meet, in lieu of the ICN, will need to be clarified)
John Russell (JR) commented that it was important, for the trustees, that reports are submitted from grant awardees as the trustees have to ensure that there is no fraudulent use of funds. 

9. Outreach co-ordinators report

There were no proposals submitted by individual members for support for outreach activities this year.  

The BSN has previously agreed that while we should be involved in the preparation of outreach materials there is no point unless these materials are used, hence the investment with the Practical Biology website for schools.  However this avenue has not proved to be very exciting and has limited exposure. Following discussion at the steering committee, it is proposed that the BSN website should be redeveloped to increase public engagement.  The old site is currently uninspiring and the functionality of the member’s areas is considered poor.  Julian Mercer (JM) showed the AGM a series of web pages from other societies and scientific bodies.  JM proposed that the BSN home page should be a ‘public engagement front page’ which would link (one click away) to the members only section rather than start with the page that is principally directed to academic members. JM informed the AGM that the steering committee had viewed two quotes and were now looking to seek competitive tenders to develop the website, specifically with organisations with a track record of public engagement. The aim is to get the new site running by the end of 2011. The next issue would then be site maintenance.  It was indicated that we have lots of material that could be used to populate the site, e.g. Neuroendocrinology briefings, but that new material would also be required. The set up of such a website is likely to be expensive but was considered to be worthwhile to enhance interaction, membership facilities and membership outreach.
GL indicated that Neuroendocrinology and its Editor (Bob Millar) have developed a Neuroendocrinology Now! website, but that it is more directed to the academic community (confirmed by JM); this will be a valuable link from our website in the future.  

JM indicated that we should not only be directing the site at the UK and that we could look to link with other international organisations/societies.  Perry Barrett asked about links with Twitter and Facebook.  JM indicated this had been discussed with companies and JMo indicated that Wiley-Blackwell has a Facebook page. 
10. Journal of Neuroendocrinology Editors report
DG directed members to the written report that had been submitted and circulated but highlighted the following:
-that relative to other scientific societies, the BSN was lucky to have the financial assets generated by the Journal.

-the impact factor of the Journal had increased to 4.65, its highest ever.  This was in part due to the 20th anniversary issue which will not contribute next year, so a decrease is expected but it should remain above 4.  

-submission rate continues to be good.  

-the July issue contains one of the new controversy reviews where two protagonists have come together to debate a long standing issue. 

-DG has asked for combined symposium reviews to be generated for publication from the Boston Neurohypophyseal (WCNH) meeting later this year. 

-DG also indicated to the meeting that he had initiated discussions with AD regarding succession planning. 

11. Journal of Neuroendocrinology secretary’s report
JMo reported that our excellent relationship with Wiley-Blackwell continues.  There are 2 formal meetings each year but lots of communication occurs outside these meetings. Wiley-Blackwell remains very proactive in promoting J Neuroendocrinology. They report a 96% reuptake by consortia which is better than other journals.  There has been a 13% increase in online readership.  Wiley-Blackwell predicts that income for 2011 will be in line with 2009.  Wiley-Blackwell and the BSN Committee have agreed to provide free colour printing for authors where necessary and useful.  
12. To receive and approve the 2010 Trustees report and Accounts 
Printed copies of the report were circulated before the AGM and were made available at the meeting.  Acceptance of the account and report were proposed by GY and seconded by Julian Mercer (JM). 

13. Re-appointment of an external examiner of accounts: Greenhalgh
AD proposed and JMo seconded re-appointment of Greenhalgh as the external examiner of the BSN accounts. 

14. Re-election of Trustees

The fixed terms of Joe Herbert and Stafford Lightman are due to end.  AD reported that she had spoken to them and they had both indicated that they would be happy to stand again if the BSN so desired.  This was officially proposed by DG and seconded by CC.

15. Proposal and election of new Honorary Members

AD reported that Stafford Lightman, Julia Buckingham, Jon Wakerley, Gareth Leng and John Bicknell had all been made Honorary members of the society. 

16. Any other competent business
AD reported that she had been approached by Bob Millar offering his services to the committee.  While the steering committee had not seen any conflict of interest Bob is the Editor of Neuroendocrinology it was agreed that he could make a valuable contribution and could be asked to join the committee but it was it was agreed that it should be checked with Wiley Blackwell.

AD thanked Fran Ebling for his term as chair of the BSN and reflected on the major changes that the BSN had been through under Fran’s leadership including the development of additional grants schemes to distribute funds, updating the rules of the BSN and introduction of online registration for meetings. 

17. Date and location of next meeting
Aberdeen July 2012


